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Pelham Select Board Meeting Minutes

3/29/17, 6:00PM, Rhodes Building

Present: Nancy Long, John Trickey, Dana MacDonald, Todd Ford, Ellen Batchelder, Town Clerk Kathy Martell, and Select Board Members Alisa Pearson, Bill Martell, and Karen Ribeiro. 

Absent: Susannah Carey
Open: Selectman Martell opened the meeting at 6:02 PM.

Minutes:
In order to approve the 3/15 minutes Selectman Pearson noted that the unanimously approved climate resolution warrant she read aloud had been subsequently emailed to Administrative Assistant Carey and asked Town Clerk Martell to clarify her question about the content of said email. Town Clerk Martell noted a concern with “he said she said” and suggested that the article be stricken from the warrant and resubmitted in writing. At this point Selectman Ribeiro began an audio record of the meeting and has submitted said recording along with these minutes. Selectman Martell thought he may have heard the wording of said warrant differently. Selectman Pearson asked that it be stated for the record that the wording read aloud was the only language she'd had for the warrant. Selectman Ribeiro expressed concern over the laborious nature of this process. Town Clerk Martell noted the process problem and her desire for everyone to be on the same page and avoid any potential retribution regarding open meeting violations. Selectman Pearson asked for Town Clerk Martell to respond to her directly. Selectman Pearson made a motion to amend the meeting minutes, seconded by Selectman Martell.

Selectman Pearson moved to approve recording of the meeting due to new BOS taking minutes, seconded by Selectman Martell. Town Clerk Martell offered to take notes in the future as needed in Administrative Assistant Carey's absence.

Assistant Animal Inspector Position:
Nancy Long gave testimony that she is already doing the work of this position and requests formal consideration. She researched the process and said she just needs correct paperwork if quarantining a dog. Selectman Martell confirmed that Dr. Lichtenberg is 100% in favor of this appointment as is Gary. Selectman Pearson asked about the animal inspector job and if Nancy is a veterinarian. She is the animal control officer for Pelham and Shutesbury and had to be certified to attend to skunks, kennel inspections (four in town, once per year). It was unclear as to the term of this position but it is one that is sworn in yearly in June and that she would need a certificate to file in the Boston office. Susannah Carey has her letter. Selectman Martell made a motion in favor of this appointment, seconded by Selectman Ribeiro. Unanimously approved.

Hampshire Council of Governments (HCOG):
Todd Ford and Ellen Batchelor presented with John Trickey invited as Pelham's representative to HCOG. Todd reviewed the pages of a printed slide presentation which detailed the services HCOG could offer the Town, including new regional discounts (services shared regionally) noting that HCOG is not a regular planning agency, i.e. no taxpayer support. Only $24,000 of their $8 million budget is government supported. An invitation to workshops on April 3 and April 6 was made. Discussion included mention of a 29% rate hike by Eversource (Selectman Martell questioned this as a distribution fee increase and Ford said the increase was an overall rate hike) and that Western MA pays three times the rate that Eastern MA pays. Selectman Ribeiro asked about Hampshire Solar versus Community Choice Aggregation (CCA) and Ford noted that 50% of meeting attendees usually sign up for Hampshire Solar (NexAmp 15% discount on energy supply rate). Selectman Pearson asked if they were able to cover 500 households and Ford said they could but that the Town could not make this decision on homeowners' behalf. Ford noted that the Town could do CCA and Hampshire Power and mentioned that the Schedule Z (for distributing net metering credits) had to be done as a 1-to-1 transaction. Ellen described their purchasing cooperative with WB Mason, Paragus IT, and EMS supplies. Selectman Pearson noted the importance of “subtractionality” in energy usage (i.e. the energy that is conserved is more important than the energy that is generated renewably (which is better than the energy that is generated with fossil fuels)). Brief discussion about forming a regional ESCO – energy services company – as advised by Paul Fenn who presented to Town residents on Sunday May 26th. Ford noted this could be achieved via the SECTION B of the MUNICIPAL AGGREGATION LAW which as to date only been implemented by the Cape Light Compact. Selectman Ribeiro asked about the regional pulse for these services and Ford noted that he'd never before made this suggestion to other municipal customers. Brief discussion about net metering credits (SREC and the 2018 SMART incentive program) as well as municipal ownership of energy assets, cooperative ownership models (“dead”) and the fact that Pelham could grow its tax base as an energy producer; renewable energy assets could be tied to aggregation and Ford expects a new service for this from HCOG within a month. Ford gave final plug for personnel policy services which could lower attorney fees (available in about three months).

It is $662 per year to join HCOG.

Warrant Article:
Dana MacDonald did not present a request for a specific article at this time but will come back at a later date. He discussed the need for a Conservation Agent for the Conservation Commission. This would be a 20 hour per week position at $5,000 per year. Leverett has an agent who works 5-10 hours per week. MacDonald noted that the Commission is very busy with two meetings per month all with full agendas. They've managed two sewer and two road and bridges projects, the cell phone tower (Army Corps of Engineers) in the past year. It is very challenging to keep up with paperwork and site visits and that his work is taking him away more frequently. There were 4 RDA's for septic, new home construction; takes time to send out abutter notices and educate homeowners – even simple garage additions are tough when there are wetlands involved. They review all wells, animal sites, etc.

Discussion included commentary by John Trickey about the Quabbin Health District ($8500 per year), notice of intent / development pressures, and a question as to whether or not HCOG could form a conservation department and merge with other towns. MacDonald noted that the $20 per hour rate is competitive and that he is confident he could find someone quickly.
7PM Executive Session with Nancy Grossman – 
Minutes from this session shared with the Select Board and Nancy Grossman.
Selectman Pearson made a motion to leave executive session, seconded by Selectman Martell at 8:18 PM.

Call for subsequent executive session with Nancy Grossman to be named Workplace and Hours. 

Call for agenda items #3, #4, and #6 to be moved to a future meeting (#4 and #6 Monday April 3rd and #3 April 19th) Martell wants to have John Trickey's advice on funding for special education.

Vote to take old Climate Resolution warrant out and implement new language.
Town Clerk Letter:
The Council on Aging wants a table in the hall to promote the medical ride program and Kathy Martell feels this is a conflict of interest. She noted that there was a verbal outburst from the Cultural Council last year over the fact that there was to be no tabling in the cafeteria; this table was moved to the hall and the woman was upset. Kathy went over the guidelines with the BOS. Five years ago the lines for these tables backed up down the hallway and made it difficult for people to get around (not ADA compliant) or access the bathrooms. Suzanne Carey is the Town ADA Compliance officer. The space between the two gym doors is no longer an option for the tables.

Concerns include the fact that there is no form for table assignments. Selectman Ribeiro asked if the process would benefit from the creation of a form and offered to make one (and asked if it could be uploaded to the website and was told yes, via a link). Selectman Pearson asked Kathy who was expected to request a table and was told: Council on Aging, Community Garden, and Cultural Council (likely). Selectman Ribeiro will create the form and, with Selectman Martell, measure the desks and hallway space in the K-2 hall at the school. Selectman Ribeiro made a motion to accept Town Clerk Martell's resignation for this tabling duty, seconded by Selectman Pearson. 

No Public Comment 

Liaison Reports:
Highway - Selectman Pearson: Rick is catching up on equipment bids, budget and warrant articles and next projects including bids and chapter 90; finishing up roads, swales, blacktop and repainting lines. 

Town Offices - Selectman Pearson: Nothing back from the consultant on ice dams

Fire Department - Selectman Martell: all ok

Police Department - Selectman Martell: no problems

Energy Committee - Selectman Pearson: Paul Fenn presentation on 3/26 was well attended with plans to continue discussions at next meeting

Finance Committee - Selectman Martell: next meeting 4/3

Library - Selectman Ribeiro: no report 

Elementary School - Selectman Ribeiro: will get April 5th meeting minutes 

Regional School – Selectman Ribeiro: will get posted minutes 4/4 and 4/12 from Debbie Westmoreland
Old Business:
Discussion about the Slate newsletter:  Selectman Martell noted that the electronics fundraiser is on the same Saturday as Town Meeting and noted that Lisa Desjarlis said it can be moved to the Fire station, Ray Murphy said it's no problem with parking or traffic. Selectman Martell will call to confirm this and made a motion to approve this, seconded by Selectman Ribeiro. 

Selectman Ribeiro made edit suggestions for the Slate and left written details for Administrative Assistant Carey, primarily to detail all upcoming dates on the front page of the Slate for easy reference.
New Business:
Selectman Pearson noted the Energy Committee will be meeting from 4-6 PM on Mondays but next date is TBA.
Selectman Ribeiro shared a few ideas for a survey to engage Town residents in committees and create a dialogue opportunity. Discussed the ability to draft this survey and post via a link on the website. No substantive discussion ensued.
Meeting adjourned at 9:09 PM
Submitted by Karen Ribeiro, Select Board Clerk
